DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 12 MARCH 2010 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Cape, Clarke M, Mrs N Farmer, P Farmer, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough

DC.11/10
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor P Farmer declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0985 (Caldew Hospital, 64 Dalston Road, Carlisle, CA2 5NW).  The interest related to the fact that he was acquainted with a number of the consultants who had submitted letters of support for the application.

DC.12/10
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 16 December 2010, 18 December 2010, 27 January 2010 and 29 January 2010 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

DC.13/10 – CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT
The Chairman welcomed Becky Burns to the meeting.  Ms Burns was working in Planning Services as part of a Work Experience programme.  

DC.14/10
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Legal Services Manager outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.15/10
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(1)
Redevelopment to provide new hospital with in and out patient facilities, Caldew Hospital, 64 Dalston Road, Carlisle, CA2 5NW (Application 09/0985)

Councillor P Farmer declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0985 (Caldew Hospital, 64 Dalston Road, Carlisle, CA2 5NW).  The interest related to the fact that he was acquainted with a number of the consultants who had submitted letters of support for the application.

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application.  He advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee a number of objections had been received, including requests to address the Committee under the ‘Right to Speak’ policy.  

The Principal Development Control Officer drew Members’ attention to two additional letters of objection included in the Supplementary Schedule.  The first letter made reference to the aerial images that were reproduced in the schedule.  The suggestion was that the images were incorrect as they did not show trees to be removed.  The agent had advised that the statement was not true and that the images were an accurate representation.  

The second issue raised in the letter referred to the re-use of existing stone as opposed to finishing the building in brick.  Whilst there would not be enough stone to clad the proposed building, the developers would consider trying to use the stone where possible.  

The second letter of objection reiterated the concerns regarding the loss of the historic building and highlighted that a request had been made for it to be listed.  Prior to consideration of this item the applicant’s agent had advised that The Department of Culture, Media and Sport had confirmed that the building was not worthy of being Listed, although formal confirmation had not yet been received.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised Members that the supplementary schedule contained a response from the Council’s Urban Designer who had reiterated his earlier concerns in respect of the amended plans submitted.  The Officer had spoken with the Urban Designer and it was understood that it was not the design or the detailing to which he was objecting but the fact that, in his view, the proposed building was simply not appropriate to the location.

The supplementary schedule also contained a letter from the Ward Councillor that reiterated the concerns of the residents.  The Councillor continued that if the building was not listed he hoped that the Committee would take on board the concerns, objections and suggestions of the residents in order to minimise the impact of the development.

Since the supplementary schedule had been completed, two further letters of support and five letters of objection had been received.  In terms of new issues, the Principal Development Control Officer advised that two of the objections referred to a vacant, private facility within the grounds of the Cumberland Infirmary, erected as part of a speculative development, the fact that it had stood vacant for approximately 18 months should not prejudice nor influence Members’ views of the application being considered.  

The Principal Development Control Officer further advised that another letter made reference to the inconvenience caused by the construction process.  

The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the site had been the subject of a site visit in December.  Slides and photographs were displayed on screen, an explanation of which was given to Members.

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer recommended approval subject to the conditions set out in the report.

Mr Wragg (Objector) stated that he lived next to the proposed development and that while he was not against a hospital on the site, his objection was with the design and scale.  Under CP5 of the Carlisle District Local Plan he did not believe the design responded to the local context and was out of character with the area.  Mr Wragg referred to the existing facility at the Cumberland Infirmary that had been vacant for some time and believed that Policy LC12 stated that the building of hospitals should be based at the hospital and that the proposed development was not.  

Mr Wragg believed that the development was too big and that there would be traffic issues on Dalston Road, especially in view of the proposed development at Morton, and that parking could also be an issue.  

Ms Hardy (Agent) explained that Caldew Hospital provided a complementary service to the NHS and took both a private and NHS hospital.  The hospital had been on the site for almost 27 years on the site of a former vicarage, but was now small and inadequate with a number of alterations and extensions that made the building unsuitable.  Ms Hardy explained that the proposed development would provide a new, up to date medical facility and that consultants had supported the proposal and believed that there would be benefits to the local community.  

Ms Hardy advised that the agent had been in discussion with the urban Design Officer of Carlisle Renaissance and that his views were contrary to those expressed initially that as the building was behind trees that had the protection of Tree Preservation Order the building would not impact on the area.  The Planning and Conservation Manager and the Development control Manager had both recommended the application.  

The report made reference to a wide range of planning policies relevant to the proposal.  The proposed development was in a highly sustainable location, with good transport links and access and parking provision.  There was no issue with noise, a limit to the removal of trees and would not affect wildlife.  The design had been amended and windows repositioned to accommodate window to window separation distances and would sit comfortably on the site behind the trees.

A Member referred to the supplementary schedule and the opposition of the Urban Designer.  He believed that the impact on properties on Bedford Road had not been fairly reflected in the photographs shown and that the trees hid the scale of the development.  The Member urged the Committee to vote against the application on the strength of those objections.

A Member seconded the above proposal and stated that residents in the area were concerned that the new building was out of character and that the demolition and replacement of the existing building would have a detrimental effect on the area and detrimental impact on traffic.  The Member did not believe that the proposed development conformed to Policy CP5, and that it was the wrong type of building for the area, and urged Members to vote against the proposal.  

A Member questioned whether the applicants had made provision for water to be harvested and what energy conservation measures were proposed.

The Principal Development Control Officer explained that water would be discharged into soakaway but was confident that the building could easily accommodate such measures and that conditions could be imposed as part of the decision.  
The Principal Development Control Officer referred to comments made by the Member in relation to the impact on properties on Bedford Road and stated that the site would be set back and would only be seen as the site was actually being passed.  Residents in surrounding streets would only be able to see the site through gaps in the trees and that window to window distances were far in excess of the 12m as recommended in the Supplementary Planning Guidance.  

A Member urged Officers to encourage designers to include water harvesting measures and energy conservation in applications.

The Member continued that he was glad that some of the diseased trees would be replaced and was surprised that the Urban Designer did not accept the views that it was a nice building and while the Member liked to see old buildings retained it was realistic that there were occasions when modern buildings and designs had to be used.  The Member believed that the proposed development would benefit Carlisle and the county and that a lot of work had been done by Officers resulting in some objections being withdrawn.  The Member proposed acceptance of the recommendation with the view that developers looked at rainwater harvesting and energy conservation and the replacement of trees and screening.

The proposal was seconded.

The Principal Development Control Officer clarified that while he had not heard from the Department of Culture, Media and Sport regarding the building being designated as a listed building, English Heritage had not raised any objection to the Committee making their decision.  

A Member asked how far into the green area the boundary would encroach.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the new building would extend 7m into the area but that the boundary was still 19-22m from properties on Bedford Road.  

The Member asked whether any further screening would be provided by trees rather than fencing and asked how much higher than the existing building the new building would be.

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there were a raft of conditions relating to screening and landscaping and that Members may wish to include further planting along the boundary to soften any impact.  

With regard to the height of the proposed building at the highest point the building would be 13m but set back from the road and with respect to properties on Bedford Road and Weardale Road the building overlooking those properties would be 9m to 10m.  

A Member believed that the perspective of the photographs gave a misleading view of the site as the proposed site was lower than the properties on Bedford Road and the actual height would be more like 40ft high which he felt was not appropriate.  

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that with regard to screening the applicants would look at the site as a whole and would look at the impact of trees and fencing not only as screening.  In answer to a Member’s query the Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that with regard to wall planting and screening on the walls there was no reason why that could not be investigated.

A Member asked whether a tree shown on the plans was the same height as the building as indicated and believed that if that were the case then it would act as screening to part of the building.  The Principal Development Control Officer stated that he was not certain but that landscaping would be looked at and in respect of wall planting the applicants would be required to amend the design of the building.  

A Member asked whether some of the screening could be done with evergreen trees as the majority of trees on the site were deciduous and had no leaves for several months of the year.  

The Members who had proposed refusal of the application confirmed that the refusal was around Policy CP5 (1) that the design was inappropriate for the site.

A vote was taken on the proposal to refuse the application and the result was:

3 in favour and 7 against.

A vote was taken to grant authority to issue approval of the application and the result was:

7 in favour and 3 against.

RESOLVED – That approval be granted subject to:

1. The receipt of formal confirmation from the Department for Culture, Media and Sport that there is no immediate intention to designate Caldew Hospital a Listed Building; 

2. The submission of further details outlining how the existing natural stone could be incorporated within the new development; and 

3. The imposition of an additional condition that requires the development to incorporate rain water harvesting/energy conservation measures 

(2)
Temporary consent for existing steel palisade security fences located at each end of viaduct (Retrospective Application) (LBC), Waverley Viaduct, River Eden, Willowholme, CA2 7NY (Application 09/1135)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised Members that the application had been brought for determination by the Development Control Committee because fifteen letters of objection had been received to this and the accompanying planning application (09/1094) and the Council’s Countryside Officer had objected to the application.

The Development Control Officer informed Members that the application for Listed Building Consent related to the same development at Waverley Viaduct as proposed under application 09/1094.  The principal issues raised by the application were set out in the report for application 09/1094 and suggested that both application be considered together.

Since the supplementary schedule had been produced there had been a further letter of objection stating that the fence was dangerous and should be removed.  The fence would not deter the hooligan element but would continue to annoy honest local citizens.  Waverley Viaduct would prove a cheaper alternative than the proposed Sustrans Bridge, which the author of the letter believed would never happen due to planning aspects, local objections and ever rising costs.

Slides and photographs were displayed on screen, an explanation of which was given to Members.
The photographs showed the corrugated sheets currently in place that are covered in graffiti and unsightly.  A lot of people use the path and climb around the fences to gain access but there was no legally recorded Public Right of Way over the viaduct.  The Development Control Officer suggested granting consent for a 12 month period – within 1 month of the date of the permission the applicant would need to provide details of the appearance of the fence, including proposed colour and finish and those details needed to be implemented within 2 months of the date of the permission.  That would allow a suitable long-term solution to be found.  Network Rail had suggested that the viaduct could be passed to the City Council or others and the 12 month temporary permission would give time to investigate a possible solution.

Mr Jones (Objector) advised that he lived at Willowholme and used the path frequently.  He stated that he was a former member of a group known as Friends of Engine Lonning that had been disbanded some time ago.  The group had spoken with British Rail and offered support for safer access.  Mr Jones did not believe officers had taken the safety aspect into account when taking the photographs shown.  He therefore urged Members to refuse the application and that the gates and bridge be reinstated to the use of a public footpath.  Mr Jones believed that the fencing currently in place was unsatisfactory and that it had been vandalised within 2-3 weeks.  He therefore requested that the fencing should be removed immediately and that a brick stone wall should be erected across the bridge denying public access to the bridge.

Mr Ramshaw (Objector) believed that time should be given to look at the health and safety situation on the bridge and that the only answer was for the City Council to take ownership of the bridge.  Mr Ramshaw did not see a problem with access but stated that it needed to be opened with strong walls similar to those on Eden Bridge.  People would then be able to use the bridge safely for walking and cycling for local people and also as part of the Glasgow cycleway.  Mr Ramshaw highlighted that the Roman Wall, passed below the structure.  He accepted that a temporary plan should be approved but urged Members to take on the bridge and do something with it otherwise, he believed, the bridge would have to be demolished at far greater expense.

A member of the public stated that they had a petition. The Legal Services Manager informed the person that there was a process for submitting petitions and that an officer would be happy to go through the process with her.

A Member believed that it would be useful if the petition were presented to the Executive to take account of the issue.  It could then be discussed by Executive and Overview and Scrutiny after which Network Rail could be approached with a possible solution.  The Member believed the bridge should be open to the public but that the City Council needed to know the condition of the foundations, but that if it could be opened to the public then it should be.  

The Member stated that while he was not happy with the 12 months timescale he accepted that time would be needed to get things moving.  The Member did not believe the City Council could insist on the fencing being removed without something being erected in its place as the Council, as well as Network Rail, had a duty of care to people who use the bridge.  

The Member urged officers to work with Network Rail to find a solution to the issue within the next 12 months.  

The Legal Services Manager advised that the bridge appeared to be in a dangerous condition and that if the City Council insisted on the fencing being removed and someone fell from the bridge, then the Council could be liable.  The Legal Services Manager further advised that whether the City Council should take on the bridge was an issue for discussion at a future date and was not a matter for Development Control Committee.

A Member supported what had been said previously and urged meaningful negotiations with Network Rail.  The Member believed that as Carlisle was a ‘healthy city’ the bridge would be a perfect site for people walking and cycling and that it would be a good project for Carlisle Renaissance to take on.  

The Development Control Officer advised that he had spoken with officers in Carlisle Renaissance who did not think it was a project they would be interested in taking on.  He advised that a lot of discussions could take place over a 12 month period with regard to the walkway.

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that part of his role was to participate in the work flow programme for Carlisle Renaissance and that he would convey the message from Committee to them.

A Member believed that Network Rail should be urged to make the bridge safe.  The Development Control Officer advised that it was his belief that Network Rail wished to pass on ownership of the bridge for no fee and with a sum of money to do the work.  He advised that the discussion would take time and that structural surveys would need to be carried out.

A Member believed that people should take responsibility for their own safety.  The Legal Services Manager advised that in reality if there was an accident it was likely that a claim would be brought against the Council.  

A Member stated that allowing 12 months for discussion was the best option at that time.

A Member hoped that discussions could start as soon as possible and that officers at the meeting could be included in those discussions.  

RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted subject to the fence being removed and the land reinstated by not later than 31 March 2011.

(2) That the applicant submit details of the appearance of the fence together with details of the proposed colour and finish.  

(3) That those details be implemented within 2 months.

(3)
Temporary consent for existing steel palisade security fences located at each end of viaduct, Waverley Viaduct, River Eden, Willowholme, CA2 7NY (Retrospective Application) (Application 09/1094)
As the application was directly linked to application 09/1135 above the two applications had been considered together.

The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members that fifteen letters of objection had been received to this and the accompanying LBC application and the Council’s Countryside Officer had objected to the application.  

The Development Control Officer advised that the proposal was seeking temporary retrospective planning permission for the erection of steel palisade security fencing at each end of Waverley Viaduct, which was a listed structure and an application for Listed Building Consent (09/1135) had also been submitted.  

In conclusion, the Development Control Officer informed Members that the current fence was unsightly and had an adverse impact on the character of the area and on the listed viaduct.  A more sympathetic fence, of the same height across its length and painted in a dark coloured anti-graffiti paint would be acceptable as a temporary solution (until March 2011) and that could be secured by condition.  The Development Control Officer believed that that course of action would allow the owner to come up with a long-term solution that would be acceptable to the City Council, and therefore recommended that approval be granted.

RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted as above.

(4)
Formation of car parking areas to serve Dalston Medical Practice along with the proposed convenience store/two residential units; subject of Planning Application Ref: 08/1254.  Provision of reinforced grass surfacing to area between two car parking areas.  Formation of access to Dalston medical Practice from Townhead and access to convenience store/two residential units from Glave Hill, Dalston Agricultural Showfield, Glave Hill, Dalston, CA5 7QA (Application 10/0050)
The Development Control Officer informed Members that the application had been brought before the Development Control Committee as it was likely that the determination would be contrary to the recommendation of a statutory consultee.  

The Development Control Officer advised Members that although he awaited a formal response from the Conservation Officer he had indicated that he supported the views of the Conservation Area Advisory Committee (CAAC) whose objection was included in the supplementary schedule.  

Details of the surgery car park were set out in the report but the Development Control Officer pointed out the changes to the original store car park.

The Development Control Officer advised that the south east boundary had been set back from the rear of the houses on The Green.  The original south west boundary had been straightened out to give the car park a more regular shape with an amended internal layout (but providing the same number of spaces) that included a trolley store.  The Development Control Officer explained that a condition could be attached requiring approval details of it.  Also, the landscaping of the south west and north east boundaries had been replaced by removable metal estate fencing to allow the whole area to be used for parking for the Dalston Show.  To provide screening from Glave Hill a landscaped strip was proposed to the rear of the wall.  

The Development control Officer advised that the car park occupied an elevated site above the recreation ground and it was considered that there was a need for screening that would be achieved by extending the planting on the south east boundary along the line of the top of the slope and that a condition could be attached to achieve that.

In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that Members agree to authority to issue approval subject to (1) the completion of a Section 106 Agreement for highway works, (2) the conditions set out in the supplementary schedule, with the landscaping condition modified to make clear the need for additional landscaping and (3) an extra condition requiring the submission of details of the proposed trolley park. 

RESOLVED – That authority be given to the Assistant Director ( Economic Services) to issue approval for the proposal subject to (1) completion of a section 106 Agreement for Highway works associated with a related application for a convenience store and three residential units (08/1254) (2) the conditions set out in the Supplementary Schedule ( with condition 9 modified to require an extension to the proposed landscaping on the southeast boundary of the convenience store car park ) and (3) an additional condition requiring submission of details of the trolley parks.

(5)
Removal of existing garage buildings and erection of convenience store and three residential units (Revised Proposals Submitted on 7 July 2009) (Application 08/1254)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application had been brought before Members as one of the conditions attached to the draft notice for the application (for which authority to issue was agreed, subject to a Section 106 Agreement at the September 2009 meeting of the Development Control Committee) could not be implemented due to a change of circumstance.  Therefore the Development Control Officer sought authority to vary the condition as outlined in the report.  

The Development Control Committee in September 2009, in granting authority to issue permission for the application, and for a related application for car park (09/358), agreed to a condition preventing the occupation of the convenience store and residential units until the car park had been completed.  

Approval was also subject to completion of Section 106 Agreement to contribute to highway improvements.  The Section 106 Agreement could not be completed as the owners of the Showfield were not prepared to dispose of the land to the applicants on the originally agreed terms.  An application seeking to slightly modify the shape and boundary/screen planting details, and to provide a car park for the Dalston Medical Practice, had been submitted and was the subject of the report considered prior to this application.  If that application was approved, it would effectively supersede the previous proposal for the convenience store car park and therefore it would be necessary to re-word the condition to indicate the revised application number (10/0050).

In conclusion, the Development Control Officer recommended that, subject to the approval of application 10/0050, the Committee agree Authority to issue permission for the application, with Condition 2 amended and subject to a Section 106 Agreement to contribute to associated highway improvements.  

RESOLVED –That authority be given to the Assistant Director (Economic Services) to issue approval subject to (1) the applicant entering into a Section 106 Agreement relating to Highway works and (2) the previously agreed planning conditions with Condition 2 modified to substitute reference 10/0050 for 09/0358. 

(6)
Erection of detached 4no bed dwelling with garage, land at the garden of Burn Bank, St Lawrence Lane, Burgh By Sands (Application 09/1107)
The Development Control Officer submitted a report on the application and advised that the Parish Council had objected to the application due to concerns that it would put further pressure on an already overloaded and inadequate drainage system and cause further problems.  

The application sought full planning permission for the erection of a detached four bedroom dwelling with attached garage on land adjacent to Burnbank, St Lawrence Lane, Burgh by Sands.  The Development Control Officer described the host property and stated that it lay within the Burgh By Sands Conservation Area, the Solway Coast Area of Outstanding natural Beauty and the Hadrian’s Wall Military Zone World heritage Site Buffer Zone.  An area of hardstanding was located to the front of Burnbank and that was adjoined by two outbuildings, one of which was attached to the dwelling and one was detached.  

The Development Control Officer advised that the Parish Council had made objection to the application due to the drainage concerns on the site.  However, the Council’s drainage engineer and United Utilities were happy with the application and the proposed soakaways.  The Development Control Officer had also spoken with the Conservation Officer who had no concerns about the application.  

Slides and photographs were displayed on screen, an explanation of which was given to Members.

In conclusion, the Development Control Officer advised that in overall terms the proposed dwelling was acceptable in principle, and the scale and design of the dwelling were acceptable.  The proposed dwelling would not have an adverse impact of the Burgh By Sands Conservation Area, the Solway Coast Area of Outstanding natural beauty or the Hadrian’s Wall world heritage Site Buffer Zone.  The proposal would not have an adverse impact on the living conditions of the occupiers of adjacent properties through loss of light, loss of privacy or over-dominance.  The Development Control Officer believed that all aspects of the proposal were compliant with the relevant policies contained within the adopted Local Plan and therefore recommended approval of the application.

The chairman pointed out that works had been undertaken to a tree in the garden of the property.  The Development Control Officer advised that an application had been made to undertake works to trees at the property.  
A Member requested that officers urge applicants and the drainage engineer to be encouraged to harvest water instead of using soakaways.

RESOLVED – That approval be granted.

(7)
Erection of wall mounted externally illuminated sign together with the retention of 3no floodlights that illuminate the ‘Dhaka Tandoori’ sign (Revised Application), Dhaka Restaurant, London Road, Carleton, Carlisle, CA1 3DS (Application 10/0144)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised that the application was being brought for determination by Members of the Development Control Committee as the applicant was a City Councillor.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application sought for approval for the erection of illuminated signage at the Dhaka Restaurant, Carleton.  The premises currently traded as an Indian restaurant and was located on the A6, the main thoroughfare into the city from the southeast.  Whilst the surroundings to the application site were predominantly residential, the site was adjacent tot a cluster of commercial properties, which comprised Carleton Motor Body Repairs, Contract Scaffolding, Carlisle Demolition Ltd and the Green bank Public House.  

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer advised that the scale, design and illumination of the sign was appropriate to the premises, and it did not compromise the visual amenity of the area.  Subject to the imposition of an appropriate condition requiring the lighting to be turned off at 10:30pm neither the sign nor its illumination would detract from the living conditions of any neighbouring properties.  In all aspects the proposals were compliant with the objectives of the relevant Local Plan policies.  Therefore, the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue approval be granted following the expiry of the consultation period.

RESOLVED – That authority be given to the Assistant Director (Economic Services) issue approval for the proposal subject to no objections being received prior to the expiration of the consultation period
(8)
Substitution of cabin type relating to previously approved permission 09/0017, Land at Field 4490, Monkhill, Cumbria (Application 09/1120)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report and advised that the application had been brought before the Development Control Committee as four letters of objection had been received.  

The Development Control Officer informed the Committee that the proposal sought planning permission for the substitution of the approved service cabin at Roman Wall Holiday Lodges at field 4490, Monkhill, with a larger service cabin.  The principle of holiday accommodation on the site had already been established by the earlier approval in May 2009.  The proposal would not have an adverse impact on the landscape character, on the Solway Coast AONB or on the occupiers of any neighbouring properties.  In all aspects the proposal was compliant with the relevant policies contained within the adopted Local Plan.

Therefore, the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted.  

RESOLVED – That approval be granted.  

(9)
Change of use to caravan site with associated works (new access, hard standing, brick wall, amenity block, landscaping and septic tank) for single gypsy family (Partly Retrospective), Deerview, Adjacent Ghyll Bank Caravan Site, Low Harker, CA6 4DG (Application 08/0754)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report and informed Members that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee due to the history of the neighbouring site and the on-going efforts of the Council in addressing the needs of Gypsies and Travellers.

The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the Committee had resolved to defer consideration of the application in November 2008 in order to await the receipt of further information concerning the proposed means of drainage.  In December 2008 the agent provided a note from the company that had installed a septic tank with 2800 litres capacity along with a soakaway in the application site.  In response it was requested that the results of a percolation test, as part of a comprehensive drainage report, was submitted.  That drainage report had yet to be received.  In August 2009 the agent stated that it was her understanding that the applicant’s personal circumstances had not changed.  

In December 2009 it was reported that two caravans were on the site.  The most recent visit by the Case Officer on 25 February 2010 showed the site to be vacant and not in use.  

In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Officer advised Members that the application was submitted in July 2008 and that the site currently remained vacant.  It was considered that the proposal was in a prominent location and would be highly intrusive, notwithstanding the neighbouring Caravan Park and uses, and thereby detrimental to the rural character and appearance of the area.  In the absence of the requested drainage report there were serious concerns over the suitability of the proposed means of foul drainage.  In addition, there did not appear to be a proven general need for additional Gypsy sites in the area up to at least 2012, and that applicant’s circumstances appear to be such that it could not be concluded that a move from his current site was essential on the grounds put forward.  Therefore, the principal Development Control Officer recommended that the application be refused.

Resolved: That permission be refused.

[The meeting ended at 11:45am]

